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My desire during this short Prayer 
Pilgrimage is to visit the nine 
Anglican churches in the 
Dorchester Team and Valley 

&Valence benefice, and spend time praying with each 
worshipping community ahead of my Institution, 
Induction and Installation at St. Mary’s on the evening 
of the 26th February 2014. 
 
Meeting at 10am, 12noon and 2pm means that we get 
the best of the day; it also means Kate and I can be 
with the girls at the beginning and end of their first 
three days in new schools. While it would be good to 
meet people from the worshipping communities and 
wider community during the visits, I realise that the 
timing will not be entirely convenient! 
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Prayer Pilgrimage  

On the three days we will be having lunch at about 
1230 in the following pubs and people are 
welcome to join us: Coach and Horse, 
Winterbourne Abbas; The Royal Oak, High West 
Street, Dorchester [aka Wetherspoons – Ed.]; and 
The Wise Man, West Stafford. 
 
I look forward to joining you as your Team Rector 
and to sharing in your ministry. I could visit the 
churches on my own but it will be more fun to do 
it in company! 
 
As ever, Thomas Woodhouse  
 

For Pilgrimage dates and times, please see the 
following page 

A
n
n
 
O
n
y
m
u
s

 

This month the Benefice of Dorchester with the Winterbournes looks forward to 
the arrival of new Team Rector of Dorchester, Revd Canon Thomas Woodhouse. 
He and his family will be formally welcomed at the service of Institution, 
Induction and Installation on Wednesday 26th February, 7pm in St Mary’s 
Church, Edward Road (where Thomas will be based). However, prior to that, he 

will be travelling the patch by way of a Prayer Pilgrimage to which all are invited in their particular context, or 
if more convenient to one of the other churches in the team. Thomas writes: 

 

The Wardens and 
congregation of St Mary’s 

and all the Benefice of 
churches welcome the Revd 
Canon Thomas Woodhouse 

and his family. 
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Dorchester Noticeboard? 

Mothers’ Union  
Visitors and newcomers welcome  

at all of our meetings. 
 

Tuesday 4 February 
St. Peter’s MU meet at 2.15pm in the hall. Details 
267724. 
 

Wednesday 5 February 
Dorcas MU Bible Study group meet at 10am at 28 
Victoria Road. A Prayer of Isaiah: Confessing & 
Commissioning. Isaiah 6. Details 260259. 
 

Thursday 6 February 
Dorcas MU meet at 7.30pm at 155 Damers Road. Are we 
a nation of immigrants? Exploring the history of 
immigration in Britain & any local effects. Details 
260592. 
 

Wednesday 19 February 
Dorcas MU Bible Study group meet at 10am at 10 
Weatherbury Way. A Prayer of Jeremiah: Bringing Every 
Emotion to God. Jeremiah 20. Details 260259. 
 

Tuesday 25 February 
St. Mary’s MU meet at 2.30pm. Details 263358. 
 

Tuesday 4 March 
St. Peter’s MU meet at 2.15pm in the hall. Details 
267724. 
 

Friday 7 March 
Women’s World Day of Prayer Services – 10.30am at St 
George’s Church & 7.30pm at the Quiet Space, 
Poundbury. 
 

Monday 10 March 
Dorcas MU meet at 7.30pm at 4 Kingsbere Crescent. 
Update on the Hub with Margaret Barker. Det. 260592. 

THE THURSDAY GROUP 
 PLEASE JOIN US - ALL WELCOME 

 

The Thursday Group meets on the 2nd Thursday 
monthly, for talks on a wide range of subjects, occasional 

lunches out and other events.  
 

For more information, please see page 15 
 Or contact: Vernon Moffet 259755 

Casterbridge Speakers 
Meet on the 1st and 3rd Wednesday of every month 

7.15pm — 9.30pm 
at the Wessex Royale Hotel, High West Street, DT1 1UP  

Visitors welcome 

Hang On In There 
Sharing & caring group for parents with challenging 

teenagers — meets fortnightly 
Please e-mail hang.oninthere@yahoo.com  

for further details and information 

Prayer Pilgrimage by Thomas Woodhouse 
with the worshipping communities of the Dorchester Team and Valley &Valence churches  

on the 24th, 25th and 26th February 2014 

Date – February: Time Church   
Monday 24th 10am St. Michael Winterbourne Steepleton 
Monday 24th 12noon St. Mary Winterbourne Abbas 
Monday 24th 2pm St. Martin Martinstown 
Tuesday 25th 10am St Thomas a Beckett Compton Valence 
Tuesday 25th 12noon St Peter Dorchester 
Tuesday 25th 2pm St. George Dorchester 
Wednesday 26th 10am St. Simon and St. Jude Winterborne Herringston & Winterborne Monkton 
Wednesday 26th 12noon St. Andrew West Stafford 
Wednesday 26th 7pm St Mary the Virgin Dorchester 

CHRISTIAN MEDITATION 
Contemplative Reflection and Silence 

 

An invitation to ‘come and be’ with others in the 
stillness, silence and simplicity of contemplative prayer. 

 

Our Meditation groups meet every Wednesday at 5pm in 
the Chapel at St Mary’s Church, Edward Rd, Dorchester 

& also on the 2nd & 4th Thursdays at 7.30pm at the 
Quiet Space, Poundbury. All are welcome. 

For details contact Rosemary Bassett 01305 262615 or 
Anita Finnigan 01305 259032  

 

For more information, please see page 14 
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Women's World Day of Prayer — Fund raising Coffee 
morning ahead of time, Saturday 8th February at the 
United Church, South Street 10am to 12noon: Books; 
Cakes; Preserves; tombola and Table Top sale. Entry 80p 
to include coffee and biscuit. All welcome. Please support 
in readiness for: 
 

Women's World Day of Prayer Service 2014 
Streams in the Desert, prepared by the women of Egypt 

Friday 7th March 
 10.30am — St. George's Church, speaker Rev. F. Hall. 

7.30pm — The Quiet Space (same day) 

ST MARY’S CHURCH, EDWARD RD 
 

Candlemas 
Sunday 2nd February 2014 

 

9.45am Sung Eucharist 
 

Celebrant & Preacher: 
The Rt Revd Michael Perham, Bishop of Gloucester 

All are welcome 

Date for your Diary... 
 

St George’s Day Fair — Fordington Green 
Saturday 26th April 

 
Durnovaria Town Band — Stalls — Morris dancers 

Cream teas — Refreshments — Choir in church 
Displays — Games — Donkey rides 

Dorset Wildlife Trust — Three Valleys local group 
 

The next talk will be on  
Tuesday 18th February 

Protecting birds in Malta 
Herrison Hall, Charlton Down 

 
Info on DWT Three Valleys local group from Allan 

Reese — allan.reese@eurolyme.co.uk or 01305 269912 

‘Visions for Dorchester’ 
Talks Programme for 2013 / 2014 

The Dorford Centre, Top o’ Town, Dorchester, 7.30pm 
Free events but non-members of the Society are 

encouraged to make a donation of £3 
 

Tuesday 25 February 2014 
Mike Clarke 
Chairman of Hitchin Forum 
Empowering Dorchester - Lessons from Hitchin Forum 
óHitchin Forum seeks to help residents retain what is good for 
the town and only settle for the best, particularly when 
developments are planned.ô 
 

Dorchester Civic Society 
An Independent Voice 

Contact dorchestercivicsociety@gmail.com 
 

Dorchester Civic Society exists to stimulate people’s interest in 
the town and its setting; promote high standards of 

architecture, urban design and planning; safeguard buildings 
and areas of historic interest; and promote civic pride  

ST MARY’S CHURCH, EDWARD RD 
 

Wednesday 26th February — 7pm  
 

Service of Institution, Induction and Installation 
for the Revd Canon Thomas Woodhouse 

Dorchester Noticeboard? 

mailto:allan.reese@eurolyme.co.uk
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St George’s Fordington 

Messenger 

Church Correspondent: Margaret Morrissey 250366  

Christmas now seems long ago with 
Easter eggs already appearing in the 
shops, personally I am still in 
recovery mode. A wonderful time 

with the family, only slightly marred by Grandma taking 
part in Boxing Day’s races on Weymouth beach, knee still 
in doubt of ever being the same again. Only consolation I 
came second in the Seniors race, and my sister in law is 
now off my next year present list — never stopped crowing 
about winning — I did reminded her she is seven years 
younger than me. 
 
The children attacked 2014 with vigour, the Dorchester 
five deciding to move bedrooms around, quite an 
experience, curtains, pictures, clothes and books in transit 
everywhere and somehow managing to end up with their 
correct owners. Number of visits to the Range for lights 
etc, all impossible to live without, not helped by the Range 
car park resembling a boating lake and getting deeper on 
each visit.  
 
My lovely Rocco is causing problems for a number of 
mothers in Prince of Wales school by flatly refusing to 
wear long trousers. This has set a trend with the boys all 
trying to survive wet and frozen knees and their mothers 
begging him to give in but no movement yet, Grandma 
nearly resorting to bribery. 
 
Church committees are back on track especially our 
Events — already busy with St George’s Day fair. Having 
purchased a small bouncy castle from a Bridport church 
for the children, also to be used at the fair, it has never 
stopped raining since I acquired it, so no opportunity to 
look at size. Not sure about Hilary Attwell’s suggestion of 
putting it up indoors — “Good publicity for the fair if it 
rises through your ceiling and shoots Patrick into space,” 
she said, then collapsed in fits of laughter.  
 
Well, thank you Hilary, think we will hang on for a dry 
day, will report back later. Great excitement is rising as we 
will have donkey rides at the fair, yes real live donkeys, 
thanks to Margaret Walters’ generous donation. Guess 
who has the job of following the donkeys with bucket and 
shovel, I will have the last laugh when my flowers grow to 
Chelsea flower show quality. 

Lyn Brooks 

Lyn Brooks died on 9th January – she had been a resident 
at Glencairn for the past few years, and would have been 
96 at Candlemas. Her husband was Canon Edward 
Brooks, a former Vicar of St George’s from 1956 to 1970. 
Both are fondly remembered by many of the congregation. 
 

Altar Flowers in January  

26th for Minnie Kingham on what would have been her 
100th birthday. Given by her Granddaughter Yvonne Lee 
and all the family. 
 

St George’s Church Diary 

February 
Tues 25 2pm  Come and have a coffee and meet 

  Revd Canon Thomas Woodhouse, the 
  new Rector 

Wed 26  7pm  Rector’s Installation at St Mary’s 
March 
Mon 3  7.30  St Peter’s PCC approval of accounts 
Wed 5  10am Ash Wednesday Service  
Thurs 6   No Thursday 10am Service 
Fri 10 10.30am Women’s World Day of Prayer – St 

  George’s 
 

Amy’s Antics  

Over Christmas I’ve been meeting some of the Church’s 
new doggy members in Salisbury fields, as their owners 
teach them how to behave and interact with each other.  

 
Being older and a bit stiffer I’m not so keen on playing 
with them, but it is fun to watch them. They have such 
energy and trust, and it’s so cute, as they think every dog 
and person is a potential friend.  
 
Unlike many dogs, these two have fallen on all four paws 
and know what love is, as their owners lavish it on them.  
Reminds me of the second commandment we hear each 
week at the 8am service: 

Margaret 

Morrissey 
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Jesus said, ‘“Love the Lord your God with all your heart 
and with all your soul and with all your mind.” And “Love 
your neighbour as yourself.”  
 
Like these youngsters, when you know you are really, really 
loved by God you have so much more confidence to go 
and love others.  
 
But you still need to remember, bouncing up and giving a 
muddy paw shake and pink tongue face wash might not be 
the best way to express it! 
 

A New Banner for St George’s Dragons  

On Sunday 12th January during the 
10.15am service, St George’s Dragons 
were presented with a new banner 
which had some very personal 

connections to many people at the service. The idea to 
create a new banner for the children and young people 
who meet on a Sunday morning at St George’s came from 
a member of the congregation, Rosemary Gameson. 
Rosemary is well known for her exceptional embroidery 
and stitching talents and also her ability to generate 
interest and enthusiasm from others.  
 
Some months ago Rosemary suggested to the young 
Dragons that they should design a logo for the banner and 
Laura Harold produced the design of a very fiery green 
dragon. Rosemary then photographed many of the young 
Dragons, Fiona the Vicar, Allen Knott the LLM, Margaret 
Morrissey, the teachers, helpers and some of the Angel 
Band who play at St George’s and their instruments. She 
traced the photos onto canvas by outlining them in black 
and encouraged some of her ‘Stitcher friends’ to help 
embroider each one individually exactly as the photos. 
Rosemary herself is very good at making the features of 
these embroidered figures look recognisably like the real 
people! Another item which is prominent at the top of the 
picture is St George’s Church looking splendid with the 
flag of St George flying from the tower. When all the 
individual embroideries were finished Rosemary 
assembled them and sewed them onto the backing cloth.  
 
Rosemary comes from a very talented family, as her 
brother, who is well known in Northumberland for his 
furniture making and design, made the support from 

which the banner hangs in beautiful polished wood. 
 
It was a very proud moment when Rosemary carried the 
banner down the aisle to present it to the Dragons and 
Fiona blessed the banner and also the future of the young 
people at St George’s. Whilst everyone on the banner will 
recognise themselves today, how interesting it will be for 
them to return to St. George’s in the years to come and 
point out to their families themselves at a younger age. 
 
St George’s is very grateful to Rosemary and thanks her 
for her wonderful support and interest in the young 
people. This banner will be a lasting legacy in the church 
for a long time to come. 

Rosemary writes: 
Some time ago, when I was looking for something else to 
embroider, an idea for a new banner came to mind. The 
Sunday School children, now named St George's Dragons 
thought it a good idea to have banner of their very own 
and I started to make notes and take photographs (with 
permission of course!)  
 
Laura Harold won a competition, a few years ago, to find a 
logo to suit the new name for the Sunday School. Her 
lovely green dragon incorporating the name heads the 
design. Then the Church, with St George's flag flying 
high, marks the top of the circle of friends made up of 
adults, teenagers and children who are so involved with 
Sunday Mornings at St George's!  
 
Thank you to Fiona for her valuable input of ideas and 
also thanks to some of my Dorchester Stitcher friends who 
have contributed to embroideries of the church and 
figures. 

Rosemary Gameson 

Dorothy 

Maggs 
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Service dates for February 

Sunday 2nd February – 
Presentation of Christ in the 
Temple (Candlemas) 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Sung Eucharist – President & Preacher the Rt 
Revd Michael Perham, Bishop of Gloucester. 
6.00pm – Taize service 
 
Sunday 9th February – 4th Sunday before Lent 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Sung Eucharist 
 
Sunday 16th February – 3rd Sunday before Lent 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Sung Eucharist 
 
Sunday 23rd February – 2nd Sunday before Lent 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Sung Eucharist 
12.30pm – Baptism of Kara-Mai Brennan 
 
Weekday Mass on Tuesdays at 9.30pm and at festivals 
 
The Contemplative prayer group meets each Wednesday 
at 5pm in the Blessed Sacrament Chapel (but not on the 
26th February) and at the Quiet Space at 7.30pm on 13th 
& 27th February. 
 

Other events coming up 

On Sunday 2nd February – CANDLEMAS we will 
welcome as our Celebrant & Preacher the Rt Rev Michael 
Perham Bishop of Gloucester. Bishop Michael is well 
known to many of you and we are delighted that he can 
come and lead our 9.45am Sung Eucharist. 
 
On the 17th February the Monday Club will meet in the 
Church Hall, Alexandra Rd from 2.30-4pm when our 
speaker will be Penny Blaby who will give a “Talk on 
Japan”. 
 
Wednesday 26th February at 7pm 
The Induction, Licensing & Installation by the Bishop of 
Sherborne in St Mary’s Church of Revd Canon Thomas 
Woodhouse as the new Team Rector of the Dorchester 
Team & Priest in Charge of the Winterbournes & 
Compton Valence. 

St Mary the Virgin 

The Open Door 

Thank you Mark 

The recent stormy 
weather has caused great 
damage and distress 
nationwide with floods 

being one of the main distresses. At St Mary’s we have 
worked hard over the past 2 years to ensure that water 
penetration was checked and considerable work has been 
undertaken on the lead flashing which runs the entire 
length of the roof. 
 
The great wind and storm of about a week ago saw the 
heavy door above the main entrance ripped from its 
hinges and catapulted down the tiled roof, causing more 
damage on its journey. This left a vast hole in the main 
roof allowing the stormy wind and heavy rain to enter the 
roof space. 
 
The possible outcome could have been disastrous as St 
Mary’s has a complete tiled roof which could have suffered 
major damage. 
 
However, our good friend and roofer, Mark Singleton, 
came to our rescue. Despite the frantic calls on their time, 
scaffolders came within a couple of days and prepared the 
platform from which remedial work could be carried out. 
Mark repaired the damage to the door ensuring a 
complete waterproof solution and replaced the many 
broken tiles to give us peace of mind and a dry church. 
It must be noted that the overall repair to some sixty odd 
tiles was carried out by Mark and his colleague, in absolute 
pouring rain. Mark obviously knew our concern and 
overcame the problem. 
 
Thank you Mark for all your efforts for us. You are a gem. 
 

Hospital Chaplaincy Service 

In the November magazine I wrote 
an article about the hospital 
chaplaincy service and the need for 
more volunteers to help on Sundays. 

This was followed up for several weeks in Pews News by a 
note from Ann Jonathan and Tessa Bullick. Rev Richard 
Betts, who is the part time chaplain, received a number of 
enquiries and he has just said that we now have 6 new 
volunteers who are going through the vetting process and 
who will be able to appear on the rota of helpers very 

Rosemary 

Bassett 

Adrian Downton 

& Audrey Litson 

Robert 

Potter 
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St Mary the Virgin 
soon. This is a tremendous response and it will mean that 
the workload can be more widely spread and the 
chaplaincy team will be able offer a better service to 
patients. Thank you to those who have offered their 
services.  
 
If you find yourself as a patient in the hospital and want to 
see a chaplain or a lay helper you can always ask a nurse to 
contact the chaplain’s office and if you are going to be on 
a ward during a weekend and are well enough to attend a 
service in the chapel then a volunteer can take you there 
in a wheelchair. Most wards are visited on Fridays or 
Saturdays to ask patients if they would like to go to the 
service so that on Sunday mornings we know who to 
collect. Services are a short form of Holy Communion, 
lasting about half an hour and for patients who are not 
well enough to go to the chapel someone will offer bedside 
communion. 
 

Christian Meditation — 

Contemplative Reflection and Silence 

An invitation to ‘come and be’ with others in the stillness, 
silence and simplicity of contemplative prayer. 
 
Our busy lives with its constant activities and demands 
often leaves us longing for a breathing space, for a little 
time to ourselves, where we can touch and be aware of a 
deeper self which brings some balance and harmony to 
our lives and a greater awareness of the Spirit who lives in 
our hearts through love. 
 
To live more deeply out of this reality, we need stillness 
and silence allowing us to be attentive to the many 

changes that flow through our lives, mindful of the divine 
presence at the centre of our being. Our practice of 
meditation gradually helps us to respond to our everyday 
lives with greater calmness, insight and understanding. 
  
Our Christian Meditation follows a long and well-
established tradition of contemplative prayer in the 
Christian Church and is part of The World Community 
for Christian Meditation which is led by the Benedictine 
monk, Fr Laurence Freeman. It is an ecumenical 
community which welcomes people of all traditions.  
 
Our Meditation groups meet every Wednesday at 5pm in 
the Chapel at St Mary’s Church, Edward Rd, Dorchester 
& also on the 2nd & 4th Thursdays at 7.30pm at the 
Quiet Space, Poundbury. All are welcome. 
For details contact Rosemary Bassett 01305 262615 or 
Anita Finnigan 01305 259032  
 

Sanctuary Lamp Candles  

2nd Feb. …………………… 
 

9th Feb. Given by Katharine Marr in memory of her 
mother May. 

 

16th Feb. Given by Cynthia Fry in thanksgiving for her 
grand-daughter 

 

23rd Feb. Given by Trudy Tabone in memory of her 
mother Irene Dessin whose years mind falls on 
the 28th February. 

This sounds terrible because it is. 
 
Representative Democracy is our gift to 
the world, our splendour and our 

boast. It has been bought and paid for by the tears and 
blood of many people. The vision of Cromwell, the 
enormous suffering of the Civil War, the vision of the 
Suffragettes, their suffering and their blood. The sacrifices 
of two world wars were partly in its defence. What price is 
is to be set upon democacy? 
 
So little that most of us will not even bother to vote. What 
a waste, but we have been betrayed by lies, broken 
promises, a raging thirst for avarice and greed. A corrupt 
culture has grown up among our professional politicians. 

The Death of Democracy 
No one expects that politicians will deal honestly with 
their public. Some few still do, of course, but so many do 
not that all respect for politicians as a class has been lost.  
 
If there is no respect there is no motive to vote. It is taken 
for granted that your vote will make no difference however 
much care you take to cast a thoughtful one. In a way it 
feels immoral to vote, you are colluding in a corrupt 
system. It is felt to be more honest to make personal 
protest by conspicuously refraining.  
 
Mostly however people do not do this, they just do not 
bother to take any action, and Representative Democracy 
dies “not with a bang, but a whimper”.  

Tony 

Wheeler 
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All about our new Team Rector, Thomas Woodhouse  
The Revd Canon Thomas 
Woodhouse is married to Kate and 
they have four daughters, Charlotte, 
Beatrice, Anne and Alice. Prior to 
ordination Thomas completed City 
and Guilds qualifications and trained 
as a chef, moving into hotel 
management and becoming the 
Senior Assistant Manager of the 
King’s Head Hotel in Cirencester, 
Gloucestershire.  
 

Ordained in 1995 after three years at 
Westcott House in Cambridge, 
Thomas has worked in parishes in 

Gloucester and Salisbury diocese; he has also spent short periods of 
time working with the Church of South India, the Church of North 
India and the Anglican Church of Canada. Thomas’ most recent 
appointments have been as been Vicar of Royal Wootton Bassett, 
Priest-in-Charge of Lyneham with Bradenstoke and Rural Dean of 
Calne. He has been a Non-residentary Canon of Salisbury since 
2009. 
 

Thomas’ parish ministry has focused on renewing, resourcing and 
rededicating the worshipping community for discipleship: growing 
confidence and empowering people to reach out into the 
community and make a difference. Thomas serves on the Bishop’s 
Council, where his brief is to support the work of the Learning for 
Discipleship and Ministry Team. He has also been a member of the 
Diocesan Advisory Council and was part of the team that facilitates 
the Rural Deans meetings with the Bishop’s Staff.  

Thomas draws energy from the exciting 
relationship between the worshipping 
community and the wider community. He 
served as a Community Governor at Royal 
Wootton Bassett Academy for eight years and 
chaired the team consulting on the town’s 
Community Led Planning. He also enjoyed 
being President of the Town Brass Band and a 
Vice-President of Wootton Bassett Rugby Club! 
His services to the wider community were 
recognized in the presentation of a Civic Award 
by Royal Wootton Bassett Town Council at the 
beginning of 2014.  
 

Thomas enjoyed transforming the Vicarage 
garden after he moved to Wootton Bassett in 
2005. He swims regularly. His spiritual life is 
enhanced by regular Quiet Days. He enjoys 
being on holiday with his family! Before the 
birth of his children Thomas remembers having 
a host of other interests and pastimes; but for 
now is content in the hope of experiencing 
these things again when his children have 
stopped organizing him.  
 

Of the move to Dorchester Thomas writes, “I 
am excited by the opportunities being Team 
Rector of Dorchester will bring and I look 
forward to working alongside a committed and 
enthusiastic team of lay and ordained colleagues 
in and around the town of Dorchester; Dorset’s 
historic county town.”  

The Thursday Group 
39 clean plates and 39 contented 
customers – No, not another re-make of 
John Buchan’s great book, ‘The 39 Steps’. 
This was the Thursday Group after their 

Post-Christmas lunch at Cygnet’s Restaurant, Weymouth 
College on January 16th. What a tasty, well-balanced and 
well-served meal we enjoyed and all from young Dorset 
students soon to be working in our local restaurants. A 
real credit to their Tutor, Caroline Quach-Van. A special 
thank you and small presentation was given to Margaret 
Walter who was standing down from the role of secretary. 
 

You may well be asking, “Who then are these Gourmets 
who dine-out so well?” Well, the Thursday Group is a 
gathering of eclectic seniors who meet in St George’s 
Church Hall, Fordington on the second Thursday of each 
month between 2.15 and 4.00 pm. Why do we do that? 
We enjoy a succession of speakers on a wide range of 
mostly local subjects, from Dorchester’s Town Crier 
Alastair Chisholm on, “Dorchester, Something to Shout 
about” to personal recollections of Supporting Poor 
Filipino Children. We also enjoy a pancake or two on 

Shrove Tuesday and a Summer Outing. Our next speaker 
may be, work permitting, Emma Knott, a midwife at our 
Dorchester hospital telling us about her recent two month 
adventure working at a small hospital in India. 
 

Our speakers have around 45 minutes after which they 
field our questions before we all settle in for a cup of tea 
and a time to chat with old friends and introduce 
ourselves to new ones. If you have recently moved into the 
Dorchester area or just want to come to find if this is for 
you, why not come along and give us a try. At £1 including 
a cuppa and biscuit, it must be worth a try! 
 

Many people have had such fascinating lives, well worth 
appreciating. If that is you, don’t keep it to yourself, please 
give me a call. 
 

Our new programme begins: Feb 13th – Emma Knott or a 
talk on the Credit Union 
March 4th Pancake tea party.  
March 13th. Robin Bunce, “Recollections”. 
 

More information from: Vernon Moffet 259755  

Vernon

Moffet 
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On Saturday 2nd November the St 
Aldhelm Certificate students from 
Bridport, Beaminster, Bradford-on-Avon, 
Golden Cap, Wimborne, Puddletown, 

Wool and Dorchester gathered in St Peter’s Church, 
Dorchester for a celebratory service to receive their certif-
icates from The Bishop of Sherborne, Dr Graham Kings. 
 

The Bishop remarked the ‘graduation’ ceremony lacked 
mortar boards and gowns to mark our achievements, but 
nevertheless we should be proud to be the first candidates to 
complete the St Aldhelm course. 
 

Three students from the Dorchester Parish; Jill Minchin, 
June Jenkins and Janet Ranger completed the year-long course, tutored by David Bowen and Rev. Patrick King, who 
provided us with most enjoyable discussions and analysis of the weekly modules. We thank them for their hard work.  
 
Across the diocese, 175 people took part and 77 wrote assignments to receive the certificate. The Aldhelm Certificate 
explores faith in God’s world and aims to promote Christian confidence in discussing topical faith issues with others. 
For more details, contact the Revd Dr Stella Wood: stella.wood@salisbury.anglican.org.  
 
[Apologies from the Editor for the delay in publishing this article.] 

In Salisbury Cathedral on October 26th, 2013, at 5.30pm, 
the lights and candles went out, and Eve, Margaret and 
myself, along with 50 others, were left standing in a huge 
circle in darkness, alone with our personal thoughts and 
prayers. In the pause between the old life ending and the 
new full membership of The Church, I shared a moment 
with God and we reflected on how far he had brought me 
– a miracle at times — and on the many obstacles and 
hesitations that had to be overcome before I could finally 
be confirmed. 
 

The beautiful building towered over us; constructed for 
the worship of God, to inspire, to give peace and space 
and to house weddings, funerals, and baptisms and of 
course Confirmation services. I was reminded of a friend 
commenting as he looked up inside the cathedral in awe, 
that “Can you imagine!? God’s love is even bigger than 
this!!” 
 

At age 45 I had wondered if I would be one of the most 
ancient there that day, but in fact, Bishop Nicholas 
revealed during rehearsals that the oldest person to be 
confirmed was 70, and the youngest only 9. 
 

It had been a long afternoon with a lot of rehearsal and 
preparation (and standing!), as The Bishop drilled us in 
our responses: “I can’t HEAR you. Now we’ll try that 
again,” until we understood the choreography and timing 
for the afternoon. We stood, we shook hands, we 
promised, we prayed and we formed large circles at the 
West End of the Cathedral, around the graceful sculpture 
of the font, and lastly around the nave altar. Just as we 
were flagging in body, if not in spirit, some kind souls 

invited us and our supporters and families to the Chapter 
House for a marvellous spread of tea and (very 
appropriately) Angel and other cakes. 
 

As we awaited the moment when we would feel the 
comforting wipe of oil on our heads and receive the 
Bishop’s blessing, I looked across at the other candidates 
and wondered what this would mean for each of them as 
individual Christians, and how God was going to use this 
new commitment to living with Christ fully at the centre 
of their lives. 
 

After a very enthusiastic giving of the peace, to the 
accompaniment of a last hymn, we were each given a 
lighted candle. The little lights marched in a steady line 
out of the main doors and into the cold night.  
 

The Sunday-after-the-night-before, we were warmly 
welcomed into the congregation of St George’s Church, 
this time as full members. For me, having spent almost 40 
years before I found my faith it was a very special 
homecoming.  
 

God asks us to be the carrier of his light and our 
confirmation marks our promise to do just that. I pray 
that in God’s love all of us will always find the strength to 
keep the light burning no matter how dark or cold the 
night is, or how ever many years ago we made that 
promise. 
 

NOTE: Happily Calvin, who had been unable to attend 
the service he had prepared for in October due to flu, was 
confirmed at Salisbury on January 11th this year. 

Jill 

Minchin  

First Aldhelm Certificates Awarded  

Thoughts on a Confirmation  
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GO DIRECTLY TO JAIL. Do not pass GO. Do not collect £200. 

I wonder why we put so many people 
in prison. More than most western 
countries. Consequently our prison 
population increases all the time. 

In 1991 AD it was 44,000. (Estimated) 
In 2001 AD it was 66,300 
In 2011 AD it was 87,673 
So in twenty years, it has about doubled.  
Why? 
 
There is no evidence, it seems, that the number of trials or 
the severity of offences has altered very much, if at all. It is 
sentencing that has increased. Probably it is a matter of 
fashion. Just as hemlines go up and down, so do prison 
sentences. 
 
Today, there is a lot of pressure for stiffer sentences. The 
hangem, shootem, flogem brigade are always with us. 
Some from the political right, more from the press in 
search of shocking news to sell their newspapers. 
 
Many people have a lot of fear in the background of their 
minds because modern life changes too much, too quickly. 
It is easy to blame crime. “Let`s stop all this crime”, they 
say. “That will help”. “Heavier punishments are needed”, 
they say. “That will stop it”. Only it doesn`t, as we know.  
 
It might help to enquire what prisons are supposed to do 
and how efficient they are at doing it. The punishment, 
reformation and prevention of crime by evil doers are the 
purposes usually given. Let us take them in reverse order. 
 
PREVENTION. If Bill Sykes is locked up, he can`t be 
thumping you and me. Nor can he blow us up for political 
or religious reasons. So we have to say that prisons are 
good at prevention. No complaints – except that Bill has 
to be let out sometime. Then 
he is likely to emerge in an even 
worse temper than he went in, 
having learned from fellow 
villains improved methods of 
thumping and blowing up. 
AWARD. Shall we award 50% 
success overall to prisons for 
prevention? (That`s a guess, of 
course). 
A POSSIBLE 
IMPROVEMENT. Some 
societies do not imprison Bill 
Sykes for long. They execute 
him as quickly as possible. 
AWARD. 100% success – but 
then it is difficult to see how 
such “Goodies” are any better 
than Bill was. 

REFORMATION. Oh, it does happen in jail – 
occasionally - but more often the changes in a prisoner 
work the other way. Consorting with other prisoners make 
their subsequent misdeeds more skilful and wicked. This 
is the so-called University of Crime.  
AWARD. Shall we say 70% failure? 
However efforts at reform by volunteer societies who try 
valiantly to help and educate released prisoners are far 
more effective, and much cheaper than anything official. 
Everybody admits this. They could do even more if they 
had more resources. You would think that our leaders 
would give a cheer and cough up a bit more to get the job 
better done, saving money in the long run, but not a bit of 
it. No comment! 
 
PUNISHMENT. That`s effective. Prisons are horrid 
places, but not quite impossible. Perversely, like hospitals, 
you can often get a good laugh. Also you can get a good 
weep. Foreigners sometimes are released at the end of 
their sentence and then repatriated to face another trial in 
their home country if that is the law there. Occasionally 
they face the death penalty, particularly if drug trafficking 
was involved. 
AWARD. 100% success in that case, poor souls, but not 
one for anyone to be proud of. Otherwise, 60% - if 
punishment should be the first and main aim of 
imprisoning criminals. I am by no means sure about that 
myself. 
COSTS. Imprisonment is estimated at £41,000 in 2012. 
That`s the yearly cost of each prisoner and fiendishly 
expensive, especially for not doing a very good job. 
It is often said that it would be cheaper to send them to 
public schools for education and punishment. I went to 
one of those, though not because of any crime I had 
committed. I don`t suppose that criminals would have 
liked mine much more than jail – except that it would be 

easier to break out of. 
 
All in all one feels that society ought to be 
able to do a better job. We badly need a lot 
less heat and a lot more light in our 
deliberations.  
 
In particular much money and sorrow 
would be saved if rehabilitation were 
routinely carried out outside prison in all 
cases where this would not endanger the 
public. Prison would then be reserved for 
violent criminals, and the prison population 
rather more than halved. 
 
I expect you knew all this to start with, but I 
wrote this article because as Christians we 
should not give up, but keep trying to think 
about problems, and help where we can.  

Tony 

Wheeler 
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St Peter's Bells Toll the Closure of Dorchester Prison  
On Tuesday 17 December 2013 the 
St Peter's ringers tolled the bells to 
mark the closure of Dorchester 
Prison, which is located immediately 

behind the church. A Service took place in the Prison 
Chapel, followed by ringing at 2.30pm as Prison 
Officers marched out of the premises. 
 

Staff members joined former workers and a host of 
local dignitaries as the prison's flag was lowered for the 
last time. The procession then travelled down High 
West Street, passing by the church and assembling 
around the Town Pump, where Town Crier Alistair 
Chisholm gave the last 'Oh Ye' for the now redundant 
Her Majesty's Prison. Dorchester became the County 
Town of Dorset due to the jail, which dates back to 
1305 and appears on the Mayor's Badge of Office. 
 

Ringing was for half an hour, and consisted of Rounds, 
a Plain Course of Grandsire Triples, Firing, and ended 
with the tolling of the tenor bell. 

Janet 

Ranger 

Pictured L-R:- Steve Kinnersly, Beryl Shuttleworth, Steve Ryder, 
Felicity Morgan, Ted Shuttleworth, Nigel Culliford & Wil Haydock 

Dorchester Boys’ Brigade  & Girls Association 
The ‘Dorchester Boys’ Brigade and Girls 
Association’ is the oldest uniformed 
organisation for young people in the 
town, and is now in its 121st year. 

 
Sir William Alexander Smith, the Brigade’s founder had 
the vision in 1883 to create an organisation having as its 
Object ‘The advancement of Christ’s Kingdom among 
young people and the promotion of habits of obedience, 
reverence, discipline, self-respect, and all that tends 

towards a true 
Christian- minded 
attitude.’ 
 
That object has been 
pursued ardently in 
Dorchester since our 
formation in April, 
1893, and has 
benefited countless 
young people in their 
important 
developmental years. 
We continue to 
thrive today and 
there are, currently, 
vacancies for young 
people between the 
ages of 10 and 18. 
A uniformed 

Tony 

Day 

Members at Remembrance Sunday, 
Whitehall, 2013  

“Firing” is when all the bells are “struck” simultaneously 
instead of consecutively, which creates a rather dramatic 
sound. (Ringing but not pictured were Janet Ranger and 
Niall Simpson). 
 

Janet Ranger is the Chairman of the Dorchester Branch of SDGR  

organisation, we seek to instil in 
members a pride in their appearance, 
deportment, and behaviour, and to 
work towards badges, promotion, and 
leadership skills, leading, ultimately, to 
the prestigious President’s Badge, the 
Duke of Edinburgh’s Award, and the 
Queen’s Badge. 
 
Recognising the competitive world of today, we believe 
that pursuit of the awards that we encourage will stand 
members in good stead when selection time for higher 
education or employment arises. Our activities thus 
comprise a broad and diverse list, ranging from 
expeditions across Dartmoor and cycle rides to chess and 
drum rudiments, with much in between. Sporting 
competitions are held annually, too, with our 
neighbouring BB companies. 
 
We meet on Thursday evenings in term-time between 
7pm and 9pm at the BB Hall, Sawmills Lane, Weymouth 
Avenue, and we would be pleased to welcome any young 
person who might be interested in joining and any adult 
who might have a little time and may like to help us.  
 
Either simply drop in to see us on a Thursday evening or 
Tony Day, the Company Leader, may be contacted for any 
further information on: 
(01305) 266095 (Daytime) (01305) 848403 (Evening) 
aday@thomas-hardye.net  
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My Dad was born in the small mining town of Abertillery, 
Monmouthshire in 1920. He had a very happy childhood 
being blissfully unaware of the crippling poverty of his 
parents in those pre-recession times. Dad was the youngest 
of 3 sons and much loved. His mother kept him at home 
as long as she could and so he didn't go to school until the 
age of 6. On his first day he showed the determination 
which accompanied him all his life: he decided that school 
was not for him and ran home at the first playtime!  
 

At the age of 10 my father tried to stop one of the local 
buses by standing in the road and raising his hand like a 
policeman. Unfortunately the bus didn’t stop and the 
result was that my father spent 6 months in hospital with 
extensive injuries. He missed a year at school and also 
missed his opportunity to go to Grammar School. While 
he lay recovering he determined that never again would he 
jeopardise his future by foolhardiness.  
 

When he returned to school he 
quickly caught up and became top of 
his class. He eventually won his way to 
Cardiff University by attending the 
Technical School, completing several 
engineering apprenticeships, always 
topping results lists and eventually 
winning a national competition. He 
also attended evening classes which 
meant a walk of 7 miles each way after 
a day at work.  
 

Dad's main aim throughout was to 
join the RAF and fly, but various 
things including the war got in his way. He applied many 
times (he was very determined) but was refused on the 
grounds that there was a desperate need for engineers and 
technicians in the mining industry during the war when 
coal output declined as demand increased.  
 

Recently Dad told me that he was in the Home Guard He 
told me that there were hundreds of recruits, six old Ross 
rifles and no training except for marching They had 
enthusiasm but were virtually an unarmed rabble. Now I 
know why he enjoyed Dad's Army so much!  
 

During the war Dad did roof top firewatch duly at Cardiff 
University and felt guilty that he could not do more. His 
only recreation was long country walks and cycling. 
 

His brother and sister-in-law introduced him to ballroom 
dancing which he continued to love throughout his life. It 
was at one of these dances that he met my Mum. He was 
nervous about asking her out because he had no money, 
so he took her for a long walk and she loved it. He wooed 
her with more walks and tennis and before long they 
became engaged. It was a long engagement of 5 years 
because it was still wartime and my Dad wanted to be able 
to give my mother a home. It was a match made in heaven 

Gerry Pritchard, by his daughter Suzanne 
of 2 very dissimilar people who complemented one 
another. Recently I overheard my father in this church 
reaffirm that my Mum was the only woman for him. 
 
My Dad's ethos was to keep learning and to keep 
accepting new challenges. His career in engineering 
involved years abroad in Iraq and Canada. My mother, my 
brother and I all remained at home during these periods. 
His intention throughout was to improve the family lot 
although I believe that in later years he had regrets about 
the time missed with his family. 
 

Life at home with Dad was exciting. He would plan spur 
of the moment outings and we learned to be ready for 
anything. Holidays were inevitably camping — Dad was 
master of the early breakfast of sizzling sausage and baked 
beans before we set off for our next destination. 

 

When Dad retired from Winfrith my Mum 
anxiously rang me and warned me not to 
send him a retirement card—he loved his job 
and didn't want to retire—indeed the first 
thing he did was get another job collecting 
rents for the council! Following that he 
worked with Trident finding work experience 
posts tor young people eager for work. Since 
then and until very recently he has helped 
out in many ways at Colfox School at 
Bridport. He loved young people and they 
seemed to love him. Each year an engineering 
award in his name is presented to the pupil 
who has excelled in this area.  
 

He enrolled in the Open University and achieved two 
degrees and covered the syllabus for another. I found a list 
recently of all the voluntary activities my father has been 
involved in, which covered two foolscap pages. One of 
particular note is his involvement with ATC (Air Training 
Corps). My husband accompanied Dad to Cranwell a few 
years ago to receive his long service award. For 25 years he 
trained and took teams of ATC cadets to Dartmoor for 
Ten Tors Expeditions. Of course the ATC also satisfied 
his earlier thwarted ambition to get up in the air.  
 

Dad joined the Institute of Mechanical Engineers Panel 
and became Dorset Chairman—a post he enthusiastically 
enjoyed for many years. He assisted in the start up of the 
University of the Third Age in Dorchester. He was a 
church sidesman and on the Fabric Committee at St 
George’s Church. 
 

It took my Dad 60 years to come to faith. At Sunday 
lunch on my arrival home from church he would 
challenge me to explain what I had learned from the 
sermon. I like to think that it was these chats and my 
Mum's enduring faith that caused him eventually to be 
confirmed, but I am sure that it was rather part of a wider 
plan on God's part. 
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St Peter’s 
High West Street · Dorchester 

 
Vicar: The Revd Vicky Thurtell 268767 
Churchwardens: Mr Brian Hellin 268844 
and Mr Mike Nisbett 260983  

Services in February 

Sundays: 9am BCP Communion 
 10:30am Sung Eucharist 
 

Extra services will be announced in church and/or 
publicised in pews news. 
 

Rest in Peace 

Since the previous magazine was published, three of St 
Peter’s worshipping community have died: 
 
Jill King who suffered from CGD most her life (and 
whose husband died suddenly earlier in 2013). 
 
Sylvia Herring, wife of John, died in December in hospital 
in Dorchester, after a stroke. See her obituary on  page 33. 
 
Lyn Brooks died on 9th January – she had been a resident 
at Glencairn for the past few years, and would have been 
96 at Candlemas. Her husband was Canon Edward 
Brooks a former Vicar of St George’s, Fordington.  
 
Our prayers are with all the relatives and friends. Sylvia, 
Lyn and Jill, may you rest in peace and rise in glory. We 
give thanks for your lives, your love and for all you did and 
gave to the life of the church.  
 

Advance notice **Lent ** 2014 

Easter is ‘late’ this year – Sunday 20th April so Lent begins 
on Ash Wednesday at the beginning of March – March 
5th. Please look out for the selection of services across the 
benefice that day – at St Peter’s the choirmaster is hoping 
to lead a service of Sung Compline, time yet to be decided 
so ‘watch this space’.  
 
Then, during Lent the Revd Canon Michael Insley – 
retired parish priest and Canon Theologian of Rochester 
Cathedral has kindly offered to run a Lent Course on the 
theme of the Lord’s Prayer. He will write more about this 
in next month’s magazine but in the meantime please (if 
you are interested) hold in your diary the dates, all in St 
Peter’s hall – there is a choice am/pm: 

Morning sessions 10:30am—12noon on 
Mondays 10th, 17th, 24th and 31st March 
 
Repeated for Evening sessions 7.30pm—9pm on 
Tuesdays 11th, 18th, 25th March & 1st April  
 
Sign up lists and details available in church soon. 
 

Cleaning 

A reminder that church cleaning takes place on the first 
Saturday of the month 9.30am for an hour or so...all 
welcome to help. The more the merrier and free coffee/tea 
provided. Thanks to the ‘regulars’ for keeping the church 
clean and tidy and to verger David Guy who cleans the 
back (and ‘small’) rooms every week. 
 

Planned Giving  

Thanks to all who gave so generously over Christmas, to 
those who have recently opted for planned giving by 
standing order, and to those who continue to do so. 
A regular system of planned giving helps to budget for the 
year – and we are aware that some prefer to give an annual 
lump sum payment - much appreciated too.  
 
At present planned giving contributes 49% of total 
income but it would be preferable for it to be over 60%. 
Each year we have to pay a Share to the Diocese, for 2014 
that figure will be £71,000. In order to meet this 
commitment, maintain the church and provide high 
quality worship it is essential to have a large proportion of 
guaranteed income. 
 
For further information please contact St Peter’s 
Treasurer, Beryl Shuttleworth (01305 266616 or 
bshuttleworth04@aol.com), the Churchwardens or Vicar. 
Thank you. 
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Even those of you who don’t know 
his name would recognise Jim 
Phillips: so often out and about, 
doffing his flat cap at 

acquaintances, dressed smartly in a tweed jacket, always a 
tie, and a wide smile and, latterly, carrying a stick. 
 
Jim greeted me warmly: “Hello my dear, how nice to see 
you. What can I do for you?” I reminded him we had 
arranged an interview for the parish magazine. “Oh well, 
my dear, I was a press photographer all my life, like my 
father before me, and my grandfather ……….” And off he 
went before I’d opened my notepad. 
 
Jim came to Dorchester as a young man, with his father. 
His mother died when he was very young and his 
childhood was not an easy one. He spends much time 
now, at home, in his delightful house in Friary Hill, where 
he has lived for fifteen years. “Garden was a hell of a mess. 
Gradually acquired some tools. I love flowers – roses are 
my favourite”. Lunch comes daily from John Fiori and his 
other friends at ‘The Horse with the Red Umbrella’, 
together with titbits of local news.  
 
When he was more able Jim attended St Peter’s. “My 
family was littered with parsons”. Jim relishes company 

now he is housebound. Alistair Chisholm and Val Beavis 
are friends and regular visitors, and Alistair remembers 
Jim’s arias resounding down the street. 
 
Jim trained as an opera singer. He taught himself German, 
Italian and French. “I sang all over the blooming place”. 
Many in Dorchester will have heard Jim’s joyful, bold 
arias; and a phone call with him often ends with a piercing 
rendition. But needing a steadier job he took up press 
photography and journalism. Jim kept interrupting me, 
“You won’t be really interested in this, my dear, isn’t that 
enough?”But with my next question he was off again. 
Reminiscing, bouncing anecdotes, cracking jokes.  
Higgledy piggedly unchronological memories. Jim is ninety
-three and as bright and alert as he’s always been; his direct 
gaze misses nothing, quite disconcerting.  
 
Jim never married. “None of the gals I met were suitable” 
though he followed one young lady to America – twice. 
“Not my generation” he said and pointed to the photo by 
his bedside of a lovely young blond. As we all are bound 
to, Jim reflects on his life and remembers the ladies in 
particular; fondly and with some sadness. This is only a 
sketch of the lifetime of a Dorchester character, still more 
to say, I’m sure – there’s life in him yet. In the meantime, 
street life is duller without him.  

Minna 

St Aubyn 

Trading Standards Update 
With Valentine’s day 
approaching, some of us 
might start thinking how 
wonderful it would be to 
find a perfect partner and 
dating websites have become 
a very popular. 
 
Research carried out has 
revealed that over 200,000 

people in Britain may have fallen victim to online romance 
scams. Criminals set up fake identities using stolen 
photographs (often of models or army officers) and 
pretend to develop a romantic relationship with their 
victim using online dating and social networking sites. 
Once a relationship has been established, they pretend to 
be in urgent need of money and ask for help. For example, 
they may say they’ve arranged to visit you but need the 
money to pay travel costs, or a family member of theirs is 
ill and they need money for medical treatment. 
 
Investigations have seen financial losses suffered by victims 
of between £50 and £240,000. Victims also suffer what is 
effectively a bereavement, from the loss of a relationship 
they believed to be genuine.  

Be aware of how to stay safe. Top tips include: 
 
¶ Never send money to someone you’ve met online, 

don’t know well and in person, no matter how 
persuasive. Be particularly suspicious if you are 
asked to send money via a money transfer agent, 
such as Western Union or MoneyGram or to buy 
Ukash vouchers. 
 

¶ Don’t keep things to yourself, even if asked to, 
speak to a family member or friend. 
 

¶ Don’t give out personal or financial details. 
Fraudsters may use these to steal your identity or 
commit other kinds of fraud. 
 

¶ Don’t let your own bank account be used by 
someone else to deposit or transfer money. 
 

¶ Don’t trust what appears to be a UK address or 
phone number, they can be diverted to anywhere in 
the world, typically West Africa. 

 
For more information, or to report a romance fraud visit 
www.ActionFraud.org.uk or call 0300 123 2040. 

An Interview with Jim Phillips 
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Dates for February  

2nd Feb — Candlemas  
10am Parish Communion 
 
9th Feb — 4th Sunday before Lent 
10am Morning Prayer 
 
16th Feb — 3rd Sunday before Lent   
10am Parish Communion 
 
23rd Feb — 2nd Sunday before Lent   
9am Holy Communion 
10am Come and Worship 
 
26th Feb  
12 noon Midday Prayer  
followed by lunch at The Wise Man 
7pm Induction of Revd Canon Thomas Woodhouse as 
Rector of the Parish of Dorchester and West Stafford, 
Winterborne Monkton and Priest in Charge of The 
Winterborne Valley and Compton Vallence at St Mary’s 
Dorchester 
 

Candlemas  

Despite having electric 
lighting, candles still have an 
important part to play in the 
life of the church Over 
Christmas we enjoyed 
services by candlelight with 
the delight on Christmas Eve 
of children holding a lighted 
Christingle, while on the 
gloomy Sundays after 
Christmas the candles on the 

window sills were lit again to give more light.  
 
But Candlemas celebrated on February 2nd marks the end 
of the season of light, the Christmas cycle which began at 
Advent and on this day we commemorate the presentation 
of Jesus in the Temple 40 days after his birth. This day 
midway between the shortest day and the spring equinox 
was traditionally the day when all the candles used in the 
church during the coming year were blessed and on this 
Sunday we shall all have candles again as we process to the 

St Andrew’s Church 

7ÅÓÔ 3ÔÁÆÆÏÒÄ 
Church Correspondent: Revd Jane Culliford  

font at the end of the service. This is to remind us of the 
light of Christ in the same way as candles are given to 
those newly baptised. Now we no longer look back to 
Christmas but look forward to Easter Sunday when the 
Paschal candle with the resounding proclamation ‘The 
light of Christ’ is brought into the church. 
 

February weather  

In the past people believed Candlemas day predicted the 
weather for the rest of the winter: 
 
 If Candlemas be fair and bright 
 Winter will have another fight 
 If Candlemas brings cloud and rain 
 Winter won’t come again  
 
After a stormy though not at the time of writing a very 
cold winter we are thankful that the church has remained 
dry and on Sundays warm! 
 

New Rector 

We look forward to welcoming Revd Canon Thomas 
Woodhouse to St Andrew’s Church on 26th February as 
he visits the 9 churches of the Dorchester Benefice, 
Winterborne Valley and Compton Vallence on a Prayer 
Pilgrimage (by car!) before his induction and we hope to 
get to know him and his family in the months ahead. 
 

Snowdrops 

With such a mild winter the 
snowdrops in the churchyard are 
pushing through the soggy soil 
very early this year. The wonderful 
display is due to the hard work of 
all those who helped maintain the 
churchyard in the past year 
clearing away weeds and twigs and 
dead leaves. This should 
encourage us to keep up the work 
later in the year. 
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During March, Matins will be on the 1st Sunday and Holy 
Communion on the 3rd Sunday. 

 

Following his induction to the 
Benefice at St Mary’s in 
February , we at Winterborne 
Monkton have the pleasure of 
welcoming our new Rector 
Canon Woodhouse not his 
first Sunday in March (which 
will be Matins) but on the 
third Sunday, 20th March, 
when he will preside at our 
Holy Communion Service. 
Please note the reversal of our 
two services for this one very 
special occasion. 
 

Photos from 

Christmas Services 

St Simon & St Jude 
Winterborne Monkton 

Church Correspondent: Ursula Norman 
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CHURCHES TOGETHER  

DORCHESTER 

Compiled by 
Val Potter 

264416 

Poverty and Action 

Margaret Barker of the Dorchester Poverty Action Group 
was the speaker at the Dorchester Community Lunch 
before Christmas, with insights and information on those 
in poverty in our town and surrounding area. She writes: 
 

“When we widened the number of organisations that we 
invited to make referrals to us, we found a small number 
of families in really dire need, completely unexpected to 
them. These tended to be precipitated by acute illness or 
sudden death or sudden family break-up, in each case 
sending a family who had no knowledge of the Benefit 
system to find their way into it. In each case they hit the 6 
to 8 week wait while their application was processed. In 
each case they were left with no income and no 
experience/skills to find a way to manage. They were truly 
desperate. 
 

“Such situations have always existed but previously there 
have been professional workers who could help and advise 
and, often, tap into crisis funding, but most of those 
people and all of those funds have now gone (or at least 
they are so thinly spread that they cannot possibly help 
those who normally can help themselves). 
 

“It is our feeling that the benefit system certainly needed 
to be changed so that avoiding paid work is no longer an 
option - but changing it at the same time as cutting back 
on all benefit agency staff and all grass roots workers is a 
great injustice and it is the victims of that who need a 
voice - yet it is just those that the media are pillorying.” 
 

Commemorating the Outbreak of WW1 

At the recent meeting of Churches Together it was agreed 
that it would be good to do something significant and 
appropriate to commemorate this year’s centenary of the 
outbreak of the First World War. Ideas were shared, 
including creating a ring of red and white around 
Dorchester on 8th November with the theme of ‘Standing 
Together in commemoration of the wars that have 
happened and looking forward to the peace we seek’. It 
was also agreed to invite Lübbecke and Bayeux twinning 
contacts for possible joint action.  
 

It is surely providential that the Dorchester Community 
Play to be staged in April explores the theme of war, 
through the Thomas Hardy poem ‘Drummer Hodge’, set 
in the Boer War. Come and listen to the contrasting 
attitudes of Congregational minister Revd James Uffen 
and Anglican rector Revd Grosvenor Bartelot.  
 

Still On Film! 

Homelessness continues to be a problem and a film ‘Out 
in the Open’ was made in Dorchester to enable a few 
homeless people to tell their stories. The film is still 
available as a DVD. If you want to show it to an 
organisation you are involved with, please borrow a copy 
from Margaret Barker - info@fohub.org.uk 
 

Churches’ Ecology Group 

Sharing a meal together brings people into a deeper 
fellowship (as all the theology of Holy Communion attests) 
and so it was with the ecology group meal at Jo Lacy-
Smith’s new home in Martinstown. Growing closer 
together also enables people to share their differences and 
there was a fascinating exploration of just what might be 
the most effective ways to save our precious planet, and 
which authorities do we trust for honest information. 
 

A day of retreat together at the Quiet Space will also help 
to renew our energy for the challenge ahead - it is clear we 
all need to do something, but what, and what can be done 
more effectively if we act collectively? If you would like to 
join this group please contact Jo Lacy-Smith 
(jolacysmith@copperstream.co.uk) or Charlotte Seymour-
Smith (charlotteseymoursmith@gmail.com). 
 

Quiet Space 

Come and enjoy the Quiet Space now that we have given 
the place a bit of a spring clean! The Trustees are 
continuing the conversation about how this wonderful 
place can be of benefit to more people and we may 
experiment with providing materials to help people to 
reflect while doing something creative - not everyone 
prefers to sit still or with a book.  
 

Spring will soon be on its way and all those bulbs so 
laboriously planted in the garden should give quite a show 
this year. 
 

Credit Union AGM 

Short term loan companies which charge exorbitant 
interest have been in the news a lot lately. The wise 
alternative, credit unions, have been praised by the 
Archbishop of Canerbury. It is good to recall that the First 
Dorset Credit Union was an initiative of Churches 
Together along with other partners. Come along to the 
AGM on 17th February at the District Council Offices to 
learn more about the excellent service it offers.  
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Sylvia was born in 1938, starting life in High West Street 
at a house now part of the Royal Oak Public House, a few 
properties down from Herrings Art & Craft shop. She was 
the daughter of George and Daisy Moxom and has a 
younger brother David. A short while later they moved to 
High Street Fordington. 
 
A neighbour, Miss Oats, took her to Mill Street Mission, 
in which she had a lifelong interest. When old enough, 
she joined her mother teaching in the Sunday school 
there. Although Mill Street has been redeveloped, and the 
mission chapel closed, people still talk about it. 
 
Schooling started at Fordington primary school and then 
Sylvia moved up to Maud Road Junior School and later 
gained a place at Dorchester Grammar School for Girls. 
Her strong Christian faith showed up when confronted 
with the mythology and 
gods taught in the Latin 
class. As it was never 
explained to the class 
that our language, legal 
system, medical and 
horticulture were based 
on the Latin language, as 
indeed many of the 
words in our Church 
services, she did not 
cope with this, so she 
did a double maths 
lesson instead. However 
the French mistress, a 
Miss Dawson, really 
captured Sylvia’s 
imagination with the 
way she taught her 
subject; full of fun and 
not in a boring way. Years later it proved very useful on 
John and Sylvia’s many visits to France, and while John 
painted, she often talked to the locals. This joint talent 
was particularly useful when it came to buying a 
replacement toilet seat! 
 
Mrs Nash of Wollaston Road taught Sylvia to play the 
piano, which she put to good use at Sunday school, 
Children’s club and later took her turn playing for 
Church services at Acland Road Evangelical Church. 
On leaving school she would have liked to take up 
tailoring, but there were no opportunities and so she went 
to work at Lock, Reed and Lock, the solicitors in High 
West Street. At the same time she went to Weymouth 
Tech to learn typing and shorthand. An opportunity arose 
at County Hall in the typing pool, which she took, and 
later she moved to W H Smiths and worked as Harry 
Cripps’ secretary. Looking back, you can see God’s hand 

Sylvia Herring 
directing her future life. She was always willing to fill in at 
Herrings if there was a need due to shortage of staff, 
sickness etc, and for many years did the weekly wages. 
 
John and Sylvia married in 1959 and moved into 
Grosvenor Road, where Paul and Esther were both born. 
They later moved to Coburg Road, where Sylvia welcomed 
many children and friends, many of whom have fond 
memories of her afternoon teas. Esther remembers on 
many occasions the little boy next door, Hamish, rushing 
there from school so he could be there before them, 
enjoying a cup of tea and dunking biscuits with Sylvia. 
Paul was always interested in sports, and, for a time, 
martial arts. This somehow brought about a bit of fun in 
which mother and son assumed Sumo Wrestling 
positions, and before long would be on the floor laughing 
hysterically! 

 
Sylvia was very handy 
with her needle, making 
the childrens’ clothes and 
her own for many years 
and also John’s clothes. 
When the young people 
in her Sunday school 
came on a week night she 
was able to share her 
skills with them. She 
passed on this skill to 
Esther and from a young 
age they would spend 
many hours creating the 
latest fashions, from ball 
gowns to ra-ra skirts!  
 
When John and Sylvia 
moved to St Peter’s 

Church some twenty plus years ago, Jimmy asked her to 
be the editor of the Bunch of Keys, St Peter’s Church 
magazine, which she did until it was united into the 
Parish Magazine covering the complete benefice. 
 
Her prayer life she took very seriously and woe-betide you 
if you interrupted her in her devotions. Over the years, 
John and Sylvia have followed a number of Christian 
societies, such as the Tear Fund, MAF, Bible Society etc. 
Sylvia would follow their daily prayer list as well as reading 
the Radio Bible Class notes in the morning. She always 
did her own Bible study in the evening. It is the family’s 
faith that has supported them through this sad time. 
Sylvia died as she loved to live, surrounded by her family. 
 
The family would like to thank everyone for all the love 
and support they have been shown over the past few 
weeks. 
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spiced pungency mingling with the sweet syrupy 
odour from the Brewery”. 
Robert Poole follows Jimmy between the ages of 11 
and 23 from 1935 to 1947 – his desire to better 
himself and his father’s refusal to let him take up a 
scholarship. “I was at work when I was eleven. What’s 
the use of o’ keeping a kid at school all them years, 
when ’e could be earnin’ wages” and his relationship 
with Peggy and her half caste daughter Pinkie which 
ends melodramatically in murder. It is not the story, 
however, which makes this a book worth reading but 
the East End set pieces, the domination of the 
Truman brewery, the Blitz, the air-raid on the packed 
“Two Bakers” Pub and the “proper wedding party” 
with corned beef and boiled bacon sandwiches with 
marg. and a firkin of beer.  
 
Robert Poole has an ear for the language of East 
London, the words used and the words spoken. The 
area of “Up and Down 
the City Road, in and 
out the Eagle, that’s the 
way the money goes, 
pop goes the weasel”. It 
is a pity that this was his 
only novel. 
 

 

London E1 
By Robert Poole  
 
(PB New London 
Editions £9.99)  

The East End of London has become 
fashionable. Spitalfields, Stepney, even 
Brick Lane have a colour and glamour 
to them and property prices are rising! 
However it hasn’t always been so; the 

East End of London has been the home for 
generation upon generation of poor immigrants — 
Huguenots, Irish, Jews, Asians and Caribbeans all 
settling amongst the poorest indigenous white 
Londoners. 
 
Robert Poole was born in 1923 about 50 yards from 
Brick Lane and it is of this he writes in his only 
published novel, recently republished by “New 
London Editions”, the East End during and after the 
Blitz. It isn’t a great novel but its reprinting is 
justified as reflecting a piece of social history. The 
“hero” Jimmy Wilson is the youngest of nine children 
and one of only two still at home in the two room 
tenement with his father and mother. Mr Wilson — 
drunk most weekends — has a fruit and veg. stall 
under the Brick Lane arches and his mother takes in 
washing. Jimmy goes to the local Luxton Street 
School with a mixed population of local cockneys and 
Jews and earns spare money as a “Shabbos goy” 
lighting fires and candles for Orthodox Jews on the 
Sabbath.  
 
A new wave of immigrants are taking over empty 
properties — Lascars (Indian sailors) inhabited the 
London docks from the 18th century but in the 20th 
century Indian migrants came in increasing number 
and in Brick Lane the first Indian café was opening, 
“then suddenly they seemed to be everywhere their 

Jean 

Lang 

Bookworm 
London’s Burning 

Editor’s Comment 

Another year, another challenge. No New Year resolutions I know I 
will break. Just full steam ahead to new beginnings and 10 months 
of Parish Magazine, working with a great team of people. To all our 
readers and contributors — A Very Happy New Year. Approximately 
326 days to Christmas!! 


